

This report is based on media monitoring of infectious and emerging diseases globally and within ASEAN Member States, to enhance pandemic and epidemic preparedness and response in the ASEAN Region. We publish this report three times a week.

Regional Situation

Avian Influenza

- **Cambodia:** On July 11, 2026, the Ministry of Health reported a nine-month-old girl from Meanchey district, tested positive for avian influenza A(H5N1) on July 9, 2026, marking the country's fifth reported human case this year (Xinhua, 2026). She is receiving intensive care. Health authorities are investigating the source of infection and tracing contacts. The Ministry of Health advises avoiding contact with sick or dead poultry and ensuring poultry products are thoroughly cooked. [\[Full article\]](#)

COVID-19

- The **Philippines:** Baguio City, Cordillera Administrative Region (CAR), reported 41 confirmed COVID-19 cases so far in 2026 (Business World, 2026). Cases have increased since May but remain mild, with most infections among healthcare workers and hospital staff. Health authorities have strengthened infection prevention and control (IPC) measures and continue to advise hand hygiene, mask use when appropriate, and staying home when ill. [\[Full article\]](#)
- **Viet Nam:** Hanoi reported 37 COVID-19 cases from July 3–10, 2026, bringing the cumulative total to 307 cases across 93 wards and communes, with no deaths (Hanoi CDC, 2026). Case numbers were lower than during the same period in 2025. Health authorities have strengthened surveillance, case investigation, and risk communication, and continue to encourage vaccination according to the national schedule. [\[Full article\]](#)

Dengue

- **Malaysia:** The Ministry of Health (MoH) reported 42,848 dengue cases nationwide so far in 2026, a 34.8% increase compared with the same period in 2025 (Malaysia Gazette, 2026). At least 34 deaths were recorded, up from 19 in 2025. Selangor (19,313 cases) and Kuala Lumpur and Putrajaya (7,909 cases) remain the main hotspots. The MoH continues integrated vector control, surveillance, community mobilization, and risk communication activities. [\[Full article\]](#)



Perlis reported 110 dengue cases as of July 4, 2026, representing a 139.1% increase compared with the same period in 2025; one death was reported in May (Sin Chew Daily, 2026). Port District, including Kampung Bahagia, was identified as a hotspot with 25 cases. Authorities continue cleanup campaigns and urge residents to eliminate mosquito breeding sites weekly. [\[Full article\]](#)

- The **Philippines:** Quezon City reported 3,013 dengue cases from January 1 to July 9, 2026, a 49% decrease from the same period in 2025 (RMN Networks, 2026). District 2 recorded the highest number of cases, and children under 10 years accounted for 1,355 infections. Fifteen deaths have been reported. Authorities continue to promote early care-seeking and dengue prevention measures. [\[Full article\]](#)
- **Viet Nam:** Hanoi reported 74 dengue cases from July 3–10, 2026, increasing from 62 cases the previous week (Hanoi CDC, 2026). Health authorities continue enhanced surveillance, outbreak response, and risk-communication to support dengue prevention and control. [\[Full article\]](#)

Dak Lak Province reported 1,518 dengue cases as of July 11, 2026, a 154% increase compared with the same period in 2025 (VOV, 2026). More than 210 hospitalizations were reported last week. Most cases occurred in Buon Ma Thuot, Tuy Hoa, Phu Hoa, and surrounding communes. Health authorities continue vector control, environmental sanitation, and risk communication activities. [\[Full article\]](#)

Hue City reported 143 dengue cases across 27 communes and wards during the first six months of 2026, a 9.1% increase compared with the same period in 2025 (Vietnam.vn, 2026). Virus typing identified DENV-2 as the predominant strain. Health authorities continue surveillance, vector control, and risk communication ahead of the expected July–September peak transmission period. [\[Full article\]](#)

Thai Nguyen Province reported 259 suspected and confirmed measles cases from January to July 2026, a 10% decrease compared with the same period in 2025 (Tiin, 2026). All patients were isolated and treated, with no deaths recorded. Health authorities continue surveillance, early detection, and outbreak response, while encouraging timely measles vaccination and prompt care for symptomatic children. [\[Full article\]](#)

Hand, Foot and Mouth Disease (HFMD)

- **Viet Nam:** Hanoi reported 66 HFMD cases from July 3 to 10, 2026, down from 92 cases the previous week (Hanoi CDC, 2026). A cumulative 3,951 cases and no deaths have been reported in 2026, higher than 3,100 cases in 2025. Health authorities continue surveillance, school-based prevention, and risk-communication. [\[Full article\]](#)

HIV/ AIDS

- **Indonesia:** South Sumatera Province reported 380 new HIV/AIDS cases from January to May 2026, including 249 HIV and 131 AIDS cases, with 28 deaths (AFU Indonesia, 2026). Palembang recorded the highest number of cases (203 cases, 10 deaths), followed by Lubuklinggau and Musi Banyuasin. Men who have sex with men were the most affected group. Health authorities continue prevention, testing, treatment access, and community support activities. [\[Full article\]](#)



Leptospirosis

- The **Philippines**: Iloilo Province reported 62 leptospirosis cases, from January 4 to June 27, 2026, including seven deaths, representing a 7% increase compared with 58 cases and two deaths in 2025 (Daily Guardian, 2026). The Provincial Health Office advised avoiding floodwaters, using protective footwear, and seeking care after exposure, emphasizing early diagnosis and antibiotic treatment to prevent severe complications. [\[Full article\]](#)

Rabies

- **Viet Nam**: Ho Chi Minh City reported a rabies case in July 2026 involving a 50-year-old man who developed symptoms one year after a domestic puppy bite without receiving vaccination (AFamily, 2026). The patient was diagnosed with aggressive rabies and transferred for intensive monitoring. Health authorities emphasized that rabies is preventable through wound care, timely vaccination, and medical consultation after animal exposure. [\[Full article\]](#)

Global Situation

Crimean-Congo Hemorrhagic Fever (CCHF)

- **Spain**: Latina, Madrid, reported a fatal CCHF case on June 10, 2026 involving an 84-year-old man who died at Gómez Ulla Hospital after a tick bite (El Mundo, 2026). This marked the fifth CCHF case in the province since 2024. Close contacts are monitored, and authorities emphasize tick-bite prevention and healthcare safety measures. [\[Full article\]](#)

COVID-19

- **China**: The Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention reported 79,000 new COVID-19 cases from June 1-30, 2026, including 130 severe cases and one death, all associated with the Omicron variant (The Standard, 2026). Surveillance data showed COVID-19 accounted for 9.6% of respiratory pathogen detections at sentinel hospitals in week 27, ranking second after influenza. [\[Full article\]](#)
- **India**: Kadapa Sistrict, Andhra Pradesh, reported four new COVID-19 infections and two COVID-19-related deaths, marking the first fatalities in four years (Times Now, 2026). The deceased were aged 60 and 43 years, both with underlying conditions. Three patients remain in home isolation, and one is hospitalized with mild symptoms. Authorities strengthened surveillance and advised precautionary measures. [\[Full article\]](#)

Dengue

- **Sri Lanka**: Health authorities reported 68,071 dengue cases and 47 deaths nationwide in 2026 (Ada Derana, 2026). The Western Province remained the most affected, with 35,823 cases, followed by the Southern Province with 10,657 cases. Authorities intensified vector control activities and urged the public to eliminate mosquito breeding sites and seek early medical care for suspected dengue. [\[Full article\]](#)



Malaria

- **India:** Chaibasa, West Singhbhum, reported 997 confirmed malaria cases following screening of approximately 30,000 people, with six hotspots identified in Manoharpur, Goalkera, and surrounding areas (Jagran, 2026). Authorities intensified surveillance, treatment, and vector control measures, while strengthening community awareness and mosquito control interventions to contain local transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)
- **Kazakhstan:** Almaty reported two imported malaria cases in early summer 2026 linked to travel to Gabon and Viet Nam, bringing the national total to five cases this year (Zakon.kz, 2026). Patients are receiving hospital care, and authorities implemented preventive measures. Health officials emphasize early medical consultation after travel and protection against mosquito bites through prophylaxis, repellents, protective clothing, and bed nets. [\[Full article\]](#)

Measles

- **Bangladesh** reported 90 new laboratory-confirmed measles cases and five additional deaths in the past 24 hours, bringing cumulative totals since March 15 to 13,500 confirmed cases and 758 measles-related deaths (The Financial Express, 2026). A total of 111,480 suspected cases has also been reported, indicating sustained nationwide transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)
- The **United States (US):** Tennessee confirmed the first two measles cases of 2026, both linked to exposure outside the state (Clarksville Online, 2026). The patients are recovering at home, with one fully vaccinated and the other having unknown vaccination status. Authorities initiated contact tracing and public exposure notifications, while urging residents to monitor symptoms and ensure up-to-date MMR vaccination. [\[Full article\]](#)

Mpox

- **France:** Réunion Island reported five new mpox clade 1b cases between late June and early July 2026, all among men returning from Madagascar, bringing the total to 25 cases in 2026 (Clicanoo, 2026). Of these, 20 were imported and five locally acquired, including three secondary transmissions. Authorities continue targeted vaccination and advise clinicians to consider mpox in suspected cases. [\[Full article\]](#)

Rabies

- **Pakistan:** Karachi reported one human rabies case involving a patient admitted to Jinnah Hospital after developing symptoms following an animal bite (ARY News, 2026). Health authorities emphasized the importance of immediate wound care, timely post-exposure vaccination, and rabies control in animal populations to prevent further cases and fatalities. [\[Full article\]](#)

West Nile Virus

- **Italy:** Lazio region reported its first WNV case of 2026, involving a patient from Latina Province (Il Messaggero, 2026). The detection marked the start of seasonal WNV surveillance. Health authorities reinforced mosquito control measures and urged



residents to take precautions against mosquito bites to reduce the risk of transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)

Padua reported the first human WNV case of the 2026 summer season, involving a middle-aged man hospitalized with high fever (Il Mattino di Padova, 2026). The case appears isolated, with no evidence of a cluster. Health authorities increased epidemiological surveillance and urged residents to take precautions against mosquito bites, the primary route of transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)

- **Spain:** Alicante reported one confirmed WNV infection case, marking an early summer detection of the mosquito-borne disease in the province (Mundiario, 2026). Health authorities strengthened surveillance and vector-control measures and continue monitoring for additional cases. The public is advised to take precautions against mosquito bites to reduce the risk of further transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)

Sevilla Province confirmed its first human WNV case of 2026, involving a woman from Palomares del Río with mild infection (El Correo de Andalucía, 2026). Authorities placed the area on alert for at least four weeks and intensified mosquito surveillance, vector control, and public health measures to reduce the risk of further transmission. [\[Full article\]](#)

- The **United States:** Denton County, Texas, reported its first human WNV case of 2026. Health officials noted increased WNV-positive mosquito traps, indicating elevated transmission risk (Denton Record-Chronicle, 2026). Authorities are strengthening mosquito surveillance and urging residents to eliminate standing water, use insect repellent, and take measures to prevent mosquito bites. [\[Full article\]](#)

References

- Ada Derana (2026) *Dengue cases surpass 68,000 as death toll reaches 47*, Ada Derana. Available at: <https://adaderana.lk/news/cmrlh5880004356pp89w422t> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- AFamily (2026) *Phát bệnh đại sau một năm bị chó nhà cắn*, AFamily. Available at: <https://afamily.vn/phat-benh-dai-sau-mot-nam-bi-cho-nha-can-236260710165055113.chn> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- AFU Indonesia (2026) *Januari-Mei 2026 Sumsel catat 380 kasus baru HIV/AIDS dan 28 kematian*, AFU Indonesia. Available at: <https://afu.id/nusantara/januarimei-2026-sumsel-catat-380-kasus-baru-hivaid-dan-28-kematian> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- ARY News (2026) *Karachi case of rabies reported at Jinnah Hospital*, ARY News. Available at: <https://urdu.arynews.tv/karachi-case-of-rabies-reported-at-jinnah-hospital-10-7-2026/> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- Business World (2026) *Baguio logs 41 COVID-19 cases this year*, BusinessWorld. Available at: <https://bworldonline.com/the-nation/2026/07/12/762808/baguio-logs-41-covid-19-cases-this-year/> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- Clarksville Online (2026) *Tennessee Health Department Confirms Two Measles Infections in Middle Tennessee*, Clarksville Online. Available at: <https://www.clarksvilleonline.com/?p=634044> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- Clicanoo (2026) *Variole du singe: cinq nouveaux cas à La Réunion, tous liés à des séjours à Madagascar*, Clicanoo. Available at: <https://www.clicanoo.re/article/societe/2026/07/11/variole-du-singe-cinq-nouveaux-cas-a-la-reunion-tous-lies-a-des-sejours-a-madagascar> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- Daily Guardian (2026) *Stay out of floodwaters: Iloilo health office warns of deadly leptospirosis spike*, Daily Guardian. Available at: <https://www.dailyguardian.com.ph/blog/stay-out-of-floodwaters-iloilo-health-office-warns-of-deadly-leptospirosis-spike> (Accessed: 13 July 2026).
- Denton Record-Chronicle (2026) *Denton resident diagnosed with West Nile virus is first case in 2026*, Denton Record-Chronicle. Available at: https://dentonrc.com/news/denton/denton-resident-diagnosed-with-west-nile-virus-is-first-case-in-2026/article_eccaca97-deb0-4a9d-b6f8-4be0c14dda15.html (Accessed: 13 July 2026).

